ALSTONEFIELD PARISH COUNCIL

The Clerk to the Council: Maureen Binfield: 01335 310146

c/o The Village Hall, Alstonefield, Ashbourne, Derbyshire. DE6 2FR 

Councillors: Nick Bonsall (310262).  Dot Griffin (310249).

Frank Lipp (310302).  Noel Peat (310000).  Cathy Reavy (310125).
 Kevin Stockton (310347) Rupert Hignett (310389)
Minutes of the extraordinary meeting held on 21st July 2010 at Alstonefield Village Hall.

Present:  Cllr D Griffin (in the Chair), Cllr F Lipp, Cllr N Peat, Cllr K Stockton, Cllr R Hignett, Cllr N Bonsall, Mrs M Binfield, Clerk.

Also present were 13 members of the public, Mrs Helen Bonsall,   Featherdown representative Mr Barney Richardson and Simon Nicholas, National Trust

(Unless otherwise stated, all resolutions minuted below were proposed, seconded and then agreed by all Councillors present.  Only when a decision is not unanimous will details be minuted).

35  Apologies – Received from Cllr C Reavy (on holiday)
36  Declaration of Interest (on Agenda items) – Cllr N Bonsall – item 38 – Having made a Declaration of Interest, and following an objection from a member of the public to his presence, Cllr Bonsall left the room whilst the meeting took place.
37 Record of Fact Finding Meeting held on 6th July 2010 at Grove Farm – A record of this meeting was made available to all present.

38 Planning Application – NP/SM/0610/0557 – Change of use from agricultural to site for up to six tents between the months of March and October in each year (agriculture to continue for remainder of year).  Alan Cotes Field, Grove Farm, Stanshope

Barney Richardson provided an overview of other Featherdown sites already developed and welcomed any questions from Councillors and members of the public.  He stated that the Featherdown Farm philosophy was one of responsible tourism and indicated that for small sites there were 4 to 5 tents whilst larger sites had up to 11 tents.
Amongst the concerns raised were:
Visual Impact
The applicants indicated that tree planning would be undertaken to establish screens between neighbouring populations.  It was agreed that trees would be planted to line along the north side of the site, thus screening the site from the village of Alstonefield, together with trees along Brunister Lane.  The minimum height of the trees when planted would be to the top of the tents when collapsed.  Also, the tent opening would be placed in such a way so as to avoid light pollution, i.e. opening facing the centre of the site.
The National Trust would be consulted on the type and number of trees.  A picture of one of the tents in winter conditions was shown and it was stated that the tents could be removed from site within a day if necessary.  The maximum number of tents on this site would remain at six.
Noise Issues

The philosophy was to ‘go back to basics’, hence no modern conveniences -  heating by wood burning stove, lighting by oil lamps/candles.  Generators would not be permitted.

Target Customer

Featherdown Farms clearly indicated that they aim towards certain groups and in particular families.

Code of Conduct and Site Management

Both Featherdown Farm and Mr & Mrs Bonsall will implement codes of conduct that, in the limit, have the power to eject disruptive clients.  In addition, Mr & Mrs Bonsall will identify specific areas of play for children.

Traffic

Given that the lane leading to Grove Farm is a single track lane, consideration has to be given to additional traffic along the lane, especially during specific times, for example during change over periods.  That said, a resident who also has holiday cottages accessed from the lane indicated that clients often arrived in multiple cars which for their holiday outlet could result in ten cars travelling along the lane towards Grove Farm. In addition, it was also pointed out that Grove Farm currently operates a farm shop without a significant traffic disruption along the lane to the farm shop.

The site would have restrictions put in place by both the applicants and Featherdown and these would include specific play areas and family camping only.  Notices would be in place stating ‘no ball games’ where the site was next to other farmers fields and also visitors would not be allowed to stray onto any other farms in the vicinity.  The average family staying in the tents was reported to be 2 adults plus 2 children and although the site would be available for 26 weeks, it was not anticipated to have 100% take up on this.
With regard to the amount of traffic using the lane to the camping field, it was made clear that cars would not be allowed on the site but would be left in a designated area at Grove Farm.  It was not anticipated that this would cause problems with regard to noise and again the National Trust would be consulted on this matter.

There was a unanimous vote from the Councillors present to support the planning application and Cllr Lipp stated that he felt all points of view had been taken into consideration and that the meeting had been as open and concerned about neighbours views as possible.

39 Date of Next Meeting – 4th August 2010 at 7.00pm in Alstonefield village hall. 

Council meetings are open to the public. Members of the public are also entitled to see the reports presented, if these are not subsequently published as part of the minutes and therefore automatically in the public record. Minutes and reports can be viewed by appointment with the Clerk and copies made, upon request, on payment of a charge.
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